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The ability to collaborate productively is critical for individuals and organizations in order to operate effectively
in today’s global environment. Effective collaboration allows corporations to identify and replicate operational
best practices and to optimize business activities such as cross-selling and providing integrated solutions.
Effective collaboration can also produce innovation, a key driver of organizational renewal and success
(Damanpour and Evan 1984; Damanpour, Szabat, and Evan 1989; Dyer and Singh 1998; Loof and Heshmati
2006). However, many collaboration initiatives fail to deliver the value expected (Labianca, Brass, and Gray
1998; Miles and Snow 1992; Shenkar and Yan 2002), at least in part because individuals may resist
collaborating. People resist collaboration for many reasons: because they do not see any advantage for
themselves; because they do not have the same objectives as those with whom they are asked to
collaborate; because they believe the cost in time will outweigh benefits; because they have had bad prior
experiences; because they do not trust collaboration partners who have different cultural beliefs or attitudes
toward risk; or because they see that their corporate culture does not reward the sharing and co-creation of
information, experiences, ideas, or perspectives (Ashforth and Mael 1989; Brewer 1993; Huxham and
Vangan 2005). 

Given that the collaboration of co-located teams is already mined with such potential sources of breakdown,
the additional complications introduced by geographical and cultural distance make the collaboration of
distributed teams even more likely to fail. Clearly, there is a need for systems that can help individuals
develop the ability to collaborate productively despite distance and diversity. In response to this need, we
created EagleRacing, a collaborative decision-making simulation that requires participants to work in teams
to make crucial decisions and then allows them to see the consequences of those decisions play out.
Designed with consideration for multiple theories about collaboration behavior, the simulation stimulates
learning about collaboration by allowing participants to experience the challenges of collaboration and group
decision making firsthand.

Background

EagleRacing is a video-based collaborative simulation that provides participants with the opportunity to
experience group collaboration in a business context, allowing them to develop a better understanding of the
factors influencing the success or failure of a collaborative effort. Its design is based on a number of models
from different disciplines related to the theory and practice of collaboration, including motivation and cultural
models, knowledge integration models, and distributed technology-supported collaboration models (Angehrn
2006).

Challenges to collaboration 

Individual cognitive and psychosocial factors may present a significant barrier to effective collaboration.
Individuals who are not motivated to collaborate or do not trust potential collaborators will perceive
collaborative knowledge sharing as a threat (Ashforth and Mael 1989; Brewer 1993). A person's value system
can also shape their goals and objectives for collaborative endeavors (Cherrington 1989); such influences
can also act at the level of groups and organizations where competitive pressures can lead to
noncollaborative cultures (Fulk, Schmitz, and Schwarz 1992; Locke and Schweiger 1979). Factors such as

http://www.innovateonline.info/index.php?view=article&id=681

http://www.calt.insead.edu/eis/EagleRacing/EagleRacingIntro.wmv


group diversity (Van Knippenberg, De Dreu, and Homan 2004; Levine and Moreland 2004) and collective
identity (Hardy, Lawrence, and Grant 2005) are also important factors in the success or failure of
collaborative efforts.

A second significant barrier to effective collaboration is the difficulty faced by individuals and teams in
integrating information from various sources (Cohen and Levinthal 1990) as they must determine what
knowledge from a specific context could be relevant in a different context (De Vries, Roe, and Taillieu 1998);
this is complicated by the fact that members of a collaboration team may have different understandings
regarding the meaning of particular words or phrases (Dougherty 1992). This is particularly relevant when
individuals have very diverse backgrounds and cultures and the knowledge they need to share has a strong
tacit component (Hansen 1999). This can cause collaboration breakdowns resulting from assessing the
collaborative situation incorrectly and consequently choosing the wrong process to deal with it (Carlile 2004).
Workgroup dynamics may present a third challenge to collaboration, especially when participants are working
in distributed groups (Hogg and Abrams 1993; Poole, Holmes, and DeSanctis 1993).

Simulation-based learning as an aid to collaboration

The design of the EagleRacing learning experience is based on practical experiences with collaboration
management in different organizations (Huxham and Vangen 2005; Katzenbach and Smith 1993). The
multimedia narrative of the EagleRacing simulation is built on the classical Carter Racing case (Brittain and
Sitkin 2006), a case study that illustrates how difficult it is for individuals to make decisions under the
conditions typically found in organizational contexts. 

Simulation-based learning like that provided by EagleRacing is particularly suited to the way adults learn.
Kolb's (1984) theory of experiential learning holds that adults learn through a process that involves a set of
sequential steps: (1) obtaining concrete experience; (2) observing and reflecting upon this experience; (3)
formulating abstract concepts in response to this reflection and observation; and (4) experimenting to test the
validity of these concepts. Simulation-based learning invokes this cycle, allowing participants to gain both the
awareness of a complex situation and the experience of resolving the situation; the simulation allows them to
experiment with various solutions to a problem in a safe environment, and the feedback and reflection
opportunities that a well-facilitated simulation experience provides ensure that participants solidify their
learning (Aldrich 2005; Begg, Dewhurst, and Macleod 2005; Faria 2001; Rogers 2003). In a teamwork
scenario like EagleRacing, grouping individuals with different experiences and problem-solving approaches
ensures that participants encounter difficulties in reaching consensus and provides a good game dynamic as
the interaction of divergent opinions triggers debate and engages all participants more effectively in the game
scenario (Lainema and Lainema 2007; Nonaka 1994; Van der Vegt and Bunderson 2005). 

What is EagleRacing?

EagleRacing is based on an interactive, branching episodic structure; the decisions participants make
determine which episode they see at a given juncture (Figure 1). By the end of the game, each participant will
have watched four of the simulation's fifteen possible episodes; the story that emerges in those episodes
follows Gianluca Paranelli, a high-level decision maker in EagleRacing, a car-racing company, as he faces
three crucial dilemmas:

• Dilemma 1 - He must decide between two very different, mutually exclusive sponsors whose funding is
desperately needed to guarantee his company's future. 

• Dilemma 2 - He must decide whether to pull EagleRacing out of a race at the last minute given a
possible risk of car engine failure and in the face of top management pressure, experts' disagreements,
and the knowledge that the potential sponsor will be present and plans to sign the contract after the
race. 
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• Dilemma 3 - He must decide if he should openly share information about problems with the car's engine
with the prospective sponsor or hide potentially damaging information. 

Each dilemma is complex and multidimensional and has potentially serious consequences. Dilemma 2, in
particular, is modeled on the well-documented group decision that led to NASA's disastrous launch of the
Challenger in 1986 (Maier 2002). In addition to the videos, supplementary information is made available
online, including an organigram of the cast, an overview of the main facts of the situation, graphs of the
relationship between engine failure and air temperature, an e-mail from the engineer to the chief engineer
discussing the engine problem, and a defamatory newspaper article about one of the potential sponsors. 

Participants, who assume Paranelli's role, work in teams to resolve each dilemma; each team must reach
consensus in order to move on to the next step in the simulation. This is not an easy task as teams must
analyze and consider different types of information and conflicting opinions expressed by video characters as
the episodes unfold and by team members as they express their opinions. The story and each team's
collaboration experience will unfold differently, depending on the decisions the team makes at each juncture.
Of the eight possible outcomes, only one represents the "best” solution—signing the sponsorship contract on
the initially proposed terms. Three other paths lead to less than optimal results, such as keeping the sponsor
but on less favorable financial terms, and four paths lead to financial disaster and the end of the company. 

EagleRacing helps participants to address the collaboration challenges presented by workgroup dynamics
and incorporates the use of technology by injecting both asynchronous and synchronous collaboration
technologies, such as e-mail and group decision support systems, into the learning experience. 

The EagleRacing Learning Experience

The EagleRacing learning experience is led by a facilitator whose role is to create teams, to encourage
participants to link their experiences to concepts and insights related to collaboration dynamics, and to
moderate online and on-site discussions. The EagleRacing simulation is highly flexible and amenable to a
range of group sizes and organizational contexts (Exhibit 1). The simulation demands that users navigate a
variety of challenging activities, including making strategic decisions in a high-risk context; negotiating with
team members; interpreting data and using evidence from various sources; making and managing choices
from both the rational and the emotional perspective; balancing the need for both transparency and
diplomacy; and dealing effectively with cultural conflicts, ethical issues, and rumors and reputation concerns.

Nonetheless, the main challenge is collaboration. In particular, the EagleRacing simulation provides users
with the potential to gain effective experience-based learning regarding the challenges and opportunities of
group decision making. EagleRacing exposes participants to a variety of collaborative challenges; to arrive at
a successful decision, they must manage time, social pressure, and different points of view; accommodate
arguments; and avoid groupthink. Participants also experience the benefits of working in groups, which
include exposure to different points of view and more critical analyses of ideas. This broad exposure
increases the range of possible solutions and reduces the risk of selecting bad solutions (Laughlin and
McGlynn 1986; Levine and Moreland 1990; Van Knippenberg, De Dreu, and Homan 2004).

Managing different points of view and reaching consensus, especially in a team with diverse members and
potentially irreconcilable opinions, is time-consuming; the facilitator can ask teams to reflect upon this reality
and thereby generate discussion about the dynamics of team development. For example, the facilitator could
point out that groups tend to fall into specific decision-making traps, such as reaching agreement too hastily
due to groupthink or, on the contrary, endlessly debating the issues without ever making a decision (Kray and
Galinsky 2003) and suggest methods for dealing with them (Exhibit 2).

The facilitator can also demonstrate, and have participants try, different collaboration and communication
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technologies during the simulation. Research suggests that the use of collaboration technology can have a
positive effect on the quality of decisions, the number of ideas generated, and the equality of participation
among team members, but such technology may cause a team to take longer to reach a decision and may
reduce team members' satisfaction with the outcome of their decision (Benbasat and Lim 1993). The costs
and benefits of using group decision support systems depends on a number of factors, including the size of
the group, the participants' ease with technology, and the type of activity supported (DeSanctis and Gallupe
1987). Allowing participants to experiment with different technologies can help them to elucidate the
conditions under which these technologies may be deployed most effectively.

For EagleRacing decisions made online, participants primarily use e-mail with a courtesy copy to the
facilitator to collaborate on group decisions. Specific difficulties they tend to face include managing the
amount of information generated, keeping up with the correspondence while at work, managing distractions
generated by other obligations, and dealing with the time lags involved when group members are located all
over the world. However, e-mail provides the advantage of leaving a clear trace of the decision-making
process, both for the participants and the facilitator. The experience of reaching consensus online can be
discussed during the debriefing session and Hallowell's (1999) “human moment” idea, which argues that
although e-mail and voice mail are efficient, face-to-face contact is essential for true communication, can be
debated.

If time permits and some teams have not reached consensus, the facilitator can introduce a very important
meta-dilemma by asking all participants if they want to continue to work in their individual teams competing
with the other teams or form one big group and try to reach a common decision of higher quality, thus
collaborating with the entire cohort of participants. This can lead to a discussion about when to collaborate or
not and the different processes and technologies needed to manage collaboration among groups of various
sizes. Participants usually choose to continue in their original teams for a number of reasons; often, they feel
that reaching agreement just within the small group has been hard enough, they do not believe that they will
learn anything new by listening to other teams, or they are eager to see the next online episode to find out
how the story unfolds.

Stimulating and Supporting Facilitator Collaboration 

Effective knowledge exchange is necessary for innovation and learning to occur; however, in a distributed
working environment, it is not possible to drop by a colleague's office or meet coworkers at the coffee
machine to solicit advice, exchange ideas, or discuss projects. This reality is unfortunate as sharing
experiences, ideas, and projects can lead to innovation in and improvements to the learning experience (
Figure 2). Thus, the online exchange of knowledge has become particularly valuable in many situations, for
example, when isolated instructors or facilitators deploy new training material. This is why we have developed
an online collaboration system for EagleRacing facilitators. 

EagleTube is a video-based Web 2.0 community system aimed at supporting and stimulating experience
exchange and innovation-oriented collaboration among EagleRacing facilitators (Exhibit 3). The system is
designed to motivate and enable EagleRacing facilitators to share information about their deployment
experiences, innovative ideas, and ongoing projects in an effort to improve the EagleRacing learning
experience in different organizational contexts and with different audiences. 

EagleRacing Deployment Experiences

EagleRacing is a new simulation, and we are currently experimenting with all of its deployment possibilities in
different contexts. After several development, testing, and evaluation cycles carried out over two years in the
context of the European Community-funded Learning to Collaborate (L2C) project, EagleRacing was
deployed for the first time in December 2007 in a half-day on-site workshop called the EagleRacing Launch
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Event, which was attended by 120 invited Scandinavian managers and consultants. Participants worked
through the simulation in teams of six, aided by interactive voting and distributed decision-making
technologies such as ThinkTank. After they completed the experiences, participants were asked to provide
feedback related to four dimensions: 

• effectiveness of EagleRacing as a learning tool,
• quality of the video episodes,
• realism of the collaboration dilemmas, and
• complexity of the simulation.

The feedback was used to guide a number of adjustments, both in the scenario and in the deployment
approach. The most important adjustment was to increase the complexity of the third collaboration dilemma
(transparency versus diplomacy in a collaboration crisis); to do this, we added intermediate scenes to
complicate the scenario and provide additional information.

Since then, EagleRacing has been played, both on site and online, by more than 1,000 managers and
students from a variety of organizations, including IKEA, Novartis, the Scottish government, Havas, Vestas,
INSEAD, Fiat, Merial, and the National Defense University; in each context, the simulation has produced a
unique set of benefits (Table 1). EagleRacing has been used in traditional training programs to develop skills
and knowledge in a variety of areas, including as collaboration, strategic decision making, and organizational
culture (Exhibit 4); as a team-building exercise for a cross-functional product development team; and as a
means to attract visits and contributions in an online community of distributed small- and medium-sized
company managers (Nabeth et al. 2008). In post-workshop discussions and course-evaluation feedback that
facilitators and program directors collected from participants, EagleRacing has received largely positive
reviews with many describing it as an engaging and challenging experience in team decision making and
collaboration (Exhibit 5). 

These varied experiences have also demonstrated the very high deployment flexibility of simulations like
EagleRacing. It can be used for a half-day learning experience, or the episodes and debriefing can be spread
out over several weeks. It can be run on site, played online by distributed teams, or used with some
combination of both. In higher education contexts, for instance, this type of simulation can be used to engage
participants before a course starts on campus in order to help them get to know each other better through a
collaboration experience that is debriefed on site during the course. Alternatively, it can be used to engage
participants and keep them connected during the recess between two on-site course modules. 

Conclusion 

Combined with targeted debriefing, simulations with the features of EagleRacing can provide participants with
the opportunity to experience and reflect upon the collaboration challenges presented by face-to-face
interaction, e-mail exchanges, advanced collaboration technologies, and Web 2.0 environments as well as
decision making at the individual, small team, large group, and virtual community level. The main lessons we
have learned from deploying the EagleRacing simulation are that team diversity is necessary to generate
debate, that the facilitator should actively observe and intervene to stimulate doubt and discussion in teams,
and that a structured reflection process is necessary to move such simulations beyond the pure
entertainment value of watching videos to real experiential learning. 

Our future research plans include developing and validating scripts to support a brief negotiation role play
after each dilemma, developing advanced measurement methods to assess the short- and long-term impact
of this type of learning experience, and, as a result of the emotions we have seen emerge as participants play
EagleRacing, exploring how simulations can be used to support research and learning about emotions in the
workplace (Exhibit 6). From a data-gathering point of view, online play is especially interesting as all team
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e-mail exchanges can be traced and the influence of players' emotions on their decisions is evident.
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Exhibit 1: The EagleRacing experience

EagleRacing can be played by managers and students, both on site and online, in a variety of 

different contexts, including MBA and executive education courses, corporate training programs, and 

special events. It can be facilitated by faculty members, corporate trainers, consultants, or managers 

for groups ranging in size from 12 to 500 participants. The minimum time necessary for an on-site 

deployment is three hours, but decisions can be spread out over several weeks. In addition, users 

can implement a mixed format in which some decisions are made online and others face-to-face, 

allowing participants to experience both types of collaboration. Depending on the context, a number 

of technologies can be introduced into the process, including e-mail, group decision support systems, 

and personal voting devices. 

The EagleRacing learning experience usually begins with an e-mail to activate the workshop 

participants (Supplement 1-1) who then watch the first episode individually. At the end of the video, 

participants are asked to make a decision; each participant informs the facilitator via e-mail of his or 

her decision and the reason behind it. The facilitator then creates small teams of five or six members, 

maximizing diversity based on a number of criteria. The main criterion, intended to ensure 

collaboration conflict, is that team members do not agree on the first decision. This is important 

because it ensures that participants experience the challenges of group decision making. Depending 

on the deployment context, other criteria can also be used to create diverse teams; for example, 

facilitators can mix team members based on differences in nationality, functional position (e.g., sales, 

research and development, or finance), gender, company, or time zone. Participants work in these 

teams for the rest of the workshop. 
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Supplement: Initial e-mail to participants

Dear Participants of [training program] 

 
I am looking forward to meeting you soon at [school], and I would like to engage with you—without 

taking too much of your time—in a brief pre-meeting exchange.  

 
This initial exchange will just take you 15 minutes and will provide a basis for some of the subjects 

we will address in our session at [school]. It is based on a simulation game called EagleRacing, 

which mainly consists of a series of Episodes (supported by brief Videos) presenting different 

managerial Collaboration Dilemmas. Each Episode ends with some Decision to be taken, and 

these decisions then have an impact on the next Video-Episodes.  

 
The first Step, for which I need your collaboration, is very easy. Please allocate 15 minutes (ideally 

still today) to:

1.  Click on EPISODE 1 and insert your Key, which is simply “XXXX”, then: 

a. watch the brief Video of Episode 1 (and have a quick look at the few summary sheets/

handouts), 

b. think just 5 minutes (at this stage I want mainly your intuitive decision) and then hit on 

Reply and send directly to me (and only to me) your Decision and one key reason underlying 

your choice.

2.  Make sure that your Reply reaches me before the end of Monday, June 30th. 

Enjoy EPISODE 1! Looking forward to your individual decisions. We’ll then meet soon in [place]. 

 
Bye, 

http://www.innovateonline.info/extra.php?id=3190 (1 of 2) [03/09/2009 09:12:41]

Supplement: 
Initial e-mail to participants



Supplement: Initial e-mail to participants

[the facilitator] 
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Figure 1: EagleRacing episode flowchart
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Definition: Organigram

An organigram is an organizational chart that illustrates the structure of a particular organization and 

the relationships among its members. 
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Definition: Group decision support systems

A group decision support system is an interactive, computer-based system that facilitates group 

decision making by providing tools to facilitate communication, encourage brainstorming, and 

manage shared information. A number of commercial decision support products are available, 

including Meetingworks, TeamWorks, and ThinkTank.
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Exhibit 1: The EagleRacing experience

EagleRacing can be played by managers and students, both on site and online, in a variety of 

different contexts, including MBA and executive education courses, corporate training programs, and 

special events. It can be facilitated by faculty members, corporate trainers, consultants, or managers 

for groups ranging in size from 12 to 500 participants. The minimum time necessary for an on-site 

deployment is three hours, but decisions can be spread out over several weeks. In addition, users 

can implement a mixed format in which some decisions are made online and others face-to-face, 

allowing participants to experience both types of collaboration. Depending on the context, a number 

of technologies can be introduced into the process, including e-mail, group decision support systems, 

and personal voting devices. 

The EagleRacing learning experience usually begins with an e-mail to activate the workshop 

participants (Supplement 1-1) who then watch the first episode individually. At the end of the video, 

participants are asked to make a decision; each participant informs the facilitator via e-mail of his or 

her decision and the reason behind it. The facilitator then creates small teams of five or six members, 

maximizing diversity based on a number of criteria. The main criterion, intended to ensure 

collaboration conflict, is that team members do not agree on the first decision. This is important 

because it ensures that participants experience the challenges of group decision making. Depending 

on the deployment context, other criteria can also be used to create diverse teams; for example, 

facilitators can mix team members based on differences in nationality, functional position (e.g., sales, 

research and development, or finance), gender, company, or time zone. Participants work in these 

teams for the rest of the workshop. 
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Exhibit 2: Methods for avoiding group decision making traps

In order to help teams avoid group decision making traps, facilitators might suggest:

●     Methods for solving problems collaboratively—Brainstorm to encourage team 

members to generate alternatives and ensure consideration of all contributions, separate idea 

generation from the idea evaluation phase, focus on solutions that appear reasonable, 

recognize emerging obstacles in a team, and make decision trees and assign probabilities to 

each outcome (Stevens and Campion 1994; Russo and Schoemaker 2002). 

●     Methods for managing team conflicts—Recognize the source and type of conflict, 

recognize and encourage desirable team conflict and discourage undesirable team conflict, 

and implement appropriate conflict resolution strategies.

●     Modern collaboration technologies—Use technologies such as blogs, wikis, shared 

work spaces, and other tools to help groups brainstorm, organize, prioritize, vote, build 

consensus, and document group decisions. 
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Figure 2: The EagleTube innovation and improvement cycle
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Exhibit 3: Key features of EagleTube 

Each feature on EagleTube is directed toward generating a high level of user value by connecting facilitators to each 

other and to relevant knowledge and resources, making them aware of new experiences, ideas, and projects and 

stimulating them to share their own experiences and ideas and join others in developing ideas and projects. 

From a user perspective, EagleTube appears as a set of four linked environments: a video exchange channel, a network 

visualization and navigation tool, a profiles space, and a connection game space. On the EagleTube channel, members 

can view, search, comment on, tag, rate, and submit videos much as they might on YouTube. Videos offered on the 

EagleTube channel belong to one of three categories: EagleRacing Experiences, EagleRacing Ideas, or EagleRacing 

Projects (Figure 3-1). Documents such as slide sets, presentations, or articles can be attached to the videos to enable 

the sharing of materials and to stimulate discussions. 

 
Figure 3-1. The EagleTube video channel 
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Exhibit 3: Key features of EagleTube 

The network visualization and navigation tool helps members visualize and browse through a navigable network of 

relationships connecting people, videos, and tags (Figure 3-2). 

 
Figure 3-2. The network visualization and navigation tool

The EagleTube profiles space encourages members to provide information about themselves and allows them to access 

information about other members, such as their interests, competencies, and networks. The environment aims to 

increase the visibility of each member and stimulate users to identify members with whom to connect. 

EagleTube also includes a matching game that connects members in an entertaining way to each other and, at the same 

time, introduces them to videos that might interest them (Figure 3-3). During each game, two anonymous players view 

the same video in parallel and describe it. Players can type as many words as they want while they watch the video. The 

goal is to guess what words the other player will use to describe the video. Both players receive points for each matching 

word in their lists. At the end of the game, the two players are asked if they wish to reveal their identities. If both agree, 

they are connected to each other's profiles. 
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Figure 3-3. The EagleRacing matching game.

"Taboo words" may not be used as guesses; the player enters words in "your guesses" and is shown which words match 

the other player's list at the end of the game. 

CLOSE THIS WINDOW

http://www.innovateonline.info/extra.php?id=3462 (3 of 3) [03/09/2009 09:18:03]

javascript:void(0);


Exhibit 4: EagleRacing and organizational culture at NDU

The Information Resources Management College (IRMC) of the National Defense University offers a 

course in organizational culture; EagleRacing is a core component of this course. The students are 

career government and Department of Defense executives preparing for positions of strategic 

leadership. The course explores the strategic and persistent effects of culture on mission 

performance. Students survey research in organizational sciences to acquire an understanding of 

traditional and Information Age perspectives on organizational behavior, frameworks for assessing 

organizational cultures, and strategies to initiate and institutionalize strategic mission-oriented 

change. Cross-boundary, interagency, cross-generational, and global influences, issues, and 

challenges are examined from a cultural perspective. 

To accomplish key learning objectives, the course includes three experiential-learning activities that 

provide students with the opportunity to apply abstract course concepts in a concrete and practical 

manner. These activities include site visits to Google and Cisco, during which students meet with 

executives and conduct cultural assessments for each organization, and the EagleRacing simulation. 

The simulation serves as a capstone exercise, demanding that students apply concepts from across 

the course’s curriculum. 

Prior to beginning the course, students are e-mailed a link to the introductory EagleRacing video that 

presents the first dilemma and are asked to e-mail the professor their personal decision with regard 

to that dilemma and their key reasons behind it. The professor then forms teams of individuals with 

diverse opinions. The rest of the simulation is held in the classroom toward the end of the course. 

Groups watch the first video again, this time as a group. Before making the first decision, they 

conduct and present an organizational culture assessment of the three organizations involved, using 
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frameworks based on the work of Schein (2004) and Cameron and Quinn (2005). They then make 

the decision and discuss what role organizational culture, financial considerations, and other key 

considerations played a role in their decision-making process. 

Once the first decision has been made, students watch the episode corresponding to their group's 

choice and are presented with the subsequent dilemma—whether to race or not when the chief 

mechanic recommends withdrawing, citing a relationship between the ambient air temperature and 

engine failure. Once teams have made their decision and watched the next episode, they discuss 

with their teams the cultural aspects of organizational decision-making processes and how bad news 

is handled. Finally, students arrive at the third dilemma, which asks them to determine how honest 

EagleRacing should be with potential sponsors about their engine problems. In the retrospective 

discussion, emphasis is placed once again on organizational culture concepts and how they apply to 

organizations.

The simulation has been implemented with great success in two courses (or a total of 23 students), 

and it is planned for use in six more offerings over the next year. The course director, LTC Nate 

Allen, provides the following insight:

EagleRacing is an essential learning activity for our students in which they have the 

opportunity to experiment with and test course concepts in a safe and collaborative 

environment. In this experience significant learnings are garnered from the simulation 

itself as well as the team process and dialogue that is fosters. Upon completion of the 

simulation, students express a strong desire to go back and test what might have 

happened had they made different decisions—a testament to the level of engagement 

engendered by the experience!  

Feedback from students validates this creative approach to course design in which theory and 
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practice are interwoven in an experiential-learning activity:

The simulation was a great way to try out the course concepts of Schein’s Model and 

the Competing Values Framework on a real-world situation. The lab demonstrated how 

these course concepts could be applied to an actual situation to facilitate determining 

which decision is the best for the situation given what you know about the parties 

involved. By defining the racing company and the two sponsor companies by their 

culture, artifacts, values, and assumptions, it was much easier to determine how to 

react as the situation unfolded. Adding to this information course concepts like “start 

with the end in mind,” it was easier to make a decision that will survive in the long-term 

and be in the best interest of all parties. Defining the companies in this way, we had a 

feel for how they all thought and acted and how they would react to our decisions. 

I enjoyed the simulation and felt the scenarios and options were more akin to what you 

would expect to see occur in normal practice. The discussion between each scenario 

was interesting, and sharing the various perspectives among the group gave pause to 

think. What was even more fascinating to me was the issue of ethics and values when 

put to the test against the future of a company, individual safety, internal roles and 

responsibilities, and accountability for decisions made. This made for great discussion, 

and I think brought home in an effective way how a culture, the leadership in that 

culture, and the reality of a major challenge to an organization will be met.

It [the simulation] reminded me to ask questions—as many as possible—to glean the 

necessary information to make the right decision. Also, it was nice to have a variety of 

endings (paths) that the scenario could go down. I thought the decision points 
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(dilemmas) were lined up well, real (believable), and interesting.

I liked the EagleRacing Simulation for the standpoint that it provided you an interesting 

venue to make various decisions and then see how they played out. The ability to view 

different outcomes makes for interesting conversation within the groups because each 

person would have acted differently in each situation, but the commonality among the 

personalities of group participants come through. The "I would have done it the other 

way" is allowed to be played out to see what the alternative outcome would have been.
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Exhibit 5: Feedback from EagleRacing deployment in a business school executive program

EagleRacing was used in INSEAD’s International Executive Programme (IEP) in February 2008. 

INSEAD is one of the world’s leading graduate business schools; IEP is a modular six-week program 

that prepares senior functional managers for general management roles. The 31 senior executives, 

each with eight to ten years of management experience, played the simulation during a four-week 

break between modules 1 and 2. 

At the end of module 1, the facilitator gave a face-to-face lecture about collaboration and Web 2.0 

technologies and showed participants the first episode. Each participant then gave the facilitator his 

or her individual decision. With this information, the facilitator created six diverse teams of five to six 

managers each. All subsequent activities, including watching episodes and reaching group decisions, 

took place online after participants had returned to their offices. Team members were distributed over 

three continents with as much as an 11-hour time difference between them. They communicated 

solely via e-mail, providing facilitators with courtesy copy. They were given one week to make each 

decision. During the decision-making progress, the facilitator was available to answer questions from 

teams and occasionally intervened to stimulate reflective thinking. However, most of the time, the 

facilitator played an observer role, allowing the process to unfold naturally. 

During the online debriefing at the beginning of module 2 during which the participants were 

assembled in Singapore and the facilitator was in France, the facilitator assumed a more active role 

in driving a discussion and analysis of the team decision-making experience. ThinkTank, a group 

collaboration and decision-making technology, was used to collect group ideas and feedback. 
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Exhibit 5: Feedback from EagleRacing deployment in a business school executive program

Participants gave the following feedback about the experience:

As a new participant who did not participate in Module 1, this was an excellent way to 

be integrated to the participant group. Perhaps this type of forum could be used as a 

way of bringing in new people in a collaborative manner.

It was indeed very nice to keep in touch with each other during the 4 week break from 

[the business school course], working together on this project, over 3 continents and 

11 hours time difference. 

It was an interesting experience and the manner in which the simulation was facilitated 

served to keep all team members very engaged in the process (i.e., multi-media, 

weekly decisions, global interactions amongst team members.)

This is indeed an emerging area of research, and the exercise confirmed the 

complications in dealing across countries, time zones, attitudes through new forms of 

communication. The technique you used during the 4 weeks and your close 

involvement in the process was very well received.

. . . in international environments, the culture clash comes to play. However, it is 

obvious there is no manual and one learns by experience only.

The IEP program director gave the following feedback:
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Exhibit 5: Feedback from EagleRacing deployment in a business school executive program

Having seen this from the standpoint of a Programme Director, I would say that this 

was seen by the participants as very innovative and engaging. We sprung this on them 

at the last minute without any warning, but they became immediately engaged once 

they saw the "story" being developed in the video. Having seen many of the email 

exchanges, I can tell you that they were passionate about their positions and about the 

effect of the group decisions on the development of the story . . . the value-add from 

this is high, especially in terms of innovation and "new" technologies for 

communication, team building and online communities: all hot topics for this group.
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